5/23/2007

Replacement Levy Cap Override Referendum 

Purpose of Budget and Finance Committee:  "Recommend a replacement levy cap override referendum for the current $700,000 one that expires after the 2007-08 school year and allow for stable budgets over the next few years.  Report to the Board at the May 23, 2007 Board meeting."

The committee followed a deliberate and investigative process over the course of it's meetings.  Minutes were kept.  All meetings were open to the public.

The committee closely examined where the Prescott School District has been and where it is today financially.  Then, it looked to the future -- what is known and what can be reasonably anticipated.  This process resulted in the formulation of a recommendation.  

Before making it's recommendation, the committee would like to present the following information to the School Board and to the public.

Under Wisconsin law there is a persistent and significant yearly deficit gap between the District's allowable increase in revenues and it's actual expenses.  As an unintended consequence there is an over one percent gap actually built into the law as it applies in Prescott's case.  Unless the law is changed, which seems remote, the gap will most likely continue to negatively affect the District's budgets into the foreseeable future.  The result is that the District -- to just maintain the status quo -- falls farther and farther behind each year.

There is very preliminary talk in Madison of changing the school funding system in place since 1993.  There has been talk of changes before, but nothing has ever materialized.  It's anyone's guess as to whether or not this time will be any different.  

The committee believes that it is up to Prescott to solve Prescott's immediate financial problems.  The District cannot plan and operate under a bunch of "maybe's" and "what if's".  It cannot be assumed that the State will come up with a plan that will somehow make our financial situation better.  Who knows, a new school funding system could actually end up hurting us even more.

The Prescott School District has operated under two different levy cap overrides in the last eight years.  The committee examined how they affected the District's budgets over the term of each of them.  It is of particular importance to note the fact that the District faced serious and large budget deficits well before either override expired. 

Where We've Been
In 1999 the School District's voters approved a levy cap override referendum for $350,000 per year for four years.  The vote was 836 yes, 515 no.   

During the term of this override, $136,000 in permanent cuts were necessary to balance the District's budget.  

This override expired after the 2002-03 school year.

Where We Are  
The School District is presently operating under a five-year levy cap override, which replaced the 1999 one and increased the amount to $700,000 per year.  Voters approved the referendum for this in 2002.  The vote was 1,539 yes, 1,126 no. 

The District also needed to make $370,278 in permanent cuts to balance the District's budget for the first year of this override.   

For the current school year, the fourth year of this override, there is a projected budget deficit of $235,000.  The amount will be taken out of the District's fund balance, decreasing it to around $1 million.  

This override began for the 2003-04 school year and expires after the 2007-08 school year.  

The Future -- What We Know
For the 2007-08 school year, the fifth year of the levy cap override that replaced the 1999 one, there is a projected budget deficit of $342,079. 

As part of it's dual purpose, the committee presented to School Board members at their 

April 18, 2007 meeting a list of recommended permanent budget cuts and revenue increases to eliminate this deficit.

During the five-year term of this override, actual and proposed permanent cuts necessary to balance the School District's budgets total $712,357.  

Thus, over only a short eight-year period, actual and proposed permanent cuts in the District's budgets amount to a grand total of $848,357 and the District will deficit spend an estimated $235,000 for this school year.  An additional $700,000 in cuts would have been necessary had voters not approved the levy cap override in 2002.

The Future -- What We Can Reasonably Anticipate
In order for the committee to take a look into the future, an admitedly speculative task, it had to make some assumptions to use as a guide in formulating it's recommendation.  The following are assumed: 

1. Student enrollment will be stable in Prescott.

2. The percentage of State aid will remain the same for Prescott.

3. The current system of State funding with revenue caps and the Qualified Economic Offer (QEO) for teachers of 3.8%, total package 4.0% with lane movements, will continue.

4. The revenue cap will allow the total of State equalized aid and local property taxes for Prescott to increase by 2.8% per year, which is the average over the last five years. The current $700,000 levy cap override is excluded. 

5. Four years is about as far into the future as can be looked at with any realistic expectation of being close to accurate. 

Operating under these assumptions, the committee projects that for the four school years after the current levy cap override expires the budget deficits will be:

      2008-09      - $142,000      ( - $142,000)     

      2009-10      - $148,000      ( - $290,000 cumulative deficit with prior year)

      2010-11      - $154,000      ( - $444,000 cumulative deficit with prior two years) 

      2011-12      - $160,000      ( - $604,000 cumulative deficit with prior three years)

                                              ( - $1,480,000 total deficit for four years)

These budget deficits are above and beyond the $700,000 which is included in the 2007-08 budget from the current levy cap override and expires after that school year.  In other words, if this amount is not renewed by the School District's voters, a total of $842,000 ($700,000 plus $142,000) in cuts will have to be made so as to have a balanced budget for the 2008-09 school year.

The Future -- What We Can Do
The Prescott School District is forced to address in some manner the projected deficits for the four school years 2008-09 through 2011-12.  This can be done by using the fund balance, decreasing expenses, increasing revenues or doing some combination of these.

The School Board has made it a goal to maintain a 10% fund balance.  The use of the fund balance would further deplete it and, consequently, put the District in an even more precarious financial position.  Substantial interest income would be lost.  That loss would require an off-setting income source be found or matching cuts be made.

Also, a declining fund balance would require the District to borrow larger amounts of money, resulting in increased costs.  The District must annually borrow about $1.6 million to meet it's cash flow needs for the year.  This is due to the fact that large portions of State funds and property tax revenues are received near the end of each school year.  

Even worse, the use of the nearly $1 million in the fund balance alone would lead to the District's having a negative fund balance (debt) within less than four years, considering that there are $1,480,000 in cumulative budget deficts projected for school years 2008-09 through 2011-12.  This would be the case even with continuation of the current $700,000 levy cap override.  A negative fund balance would make it more difficult and expensive to borrow money.  This would be a terrible situation for the District to put itself in.   

The committee believes that the modest fund balance should be maintained for financial stability.

Operating expenses could be cut further.  However, after three rounds of permanent cuts already totaling $848,357 over a period of just eight years, the committee believes that more cuts on the scale necessary to balance the budgets for school years 2008-09 through 2011-12 would essentially "gut" our school curriculum, programs and staff.  They would also severely and negatively affect the District in it's worthwhile efforts to be a school of choice.  

Under Wisconsin's open-enrollment law, students can "opt-out" of our School District and attend any other District in the State that they so choose.  Other Districts in our area would be more than willing to accept them, and the $6,000 in State aid revenue per student that would accompany them. 

Forty students have applied to open-enroll out of Prescott for the upcoming school year, costing the District over $240,000.  Loss of more students; due to additional cuts in curriculum, programs and staff; could accelerate the exodus.

The committee believes that risking a mass exodus of students, with the resulting huge loss of State aid revenue, would not be prudent.  It would also be a disincentive for families with children to move here.  The result of too deep or misdirected cuts could be a financial calamity for the District's residents -- students and property taxpayers alike.  

Please refer to the committee's 4/18/2007 report to the School Board, covering it's recommended 2007-08 permanent budget cuts and revenue increases, for more information on the ramifications of open-enrollment, declining student population and lost State aid revenue.

There are presently really only two avenues open to the District that it can take locally to increase revenues.  It can adjust upward the fees it charges students and the public and/or ask the District's residents to approve an increase in the amount that it can exceed the State-imposed revenue cap.  

The committee believes that it is highly unrealistic to expect to make any meaningful dent in the projected deficits for these four school years by increasing fees, which have already gone up considerably. 

The remaining avenue is to seek approval for an increase in the $700,000 levy cap override that the District is currently operating under in order to increase revenues and avert a potential financial disaster.  The committee recognizes that property taxes in the area are high.  However, the committee has chosen this option believing that this is the only alternative available under State law to increase revenue by a meaningful amount.  

The decision to increase the override was considered by the committee in conjunction with the $352,115 in permanent budget cuts and revenue increases that it recommended to the School Board on 4/18/2007.  These are necessary to have a balanced budget for the 2008-09 school year.

The levy cap override issue will, in the end, be decided democratically by a vote of the School District's residents.  

Is the future grim?  In some ways, yes.  In many ways, no.  Much of it depends upon the choices we, as a community, make.    

The Future -- Our Recommendation
Based upon the information considered and after thorough review and debate, the Budget and Finance Committee voted at it's May 1, 2007 meeting to recommend to the Prescott School Board that it adopt a resolution to address the projected budget deficits for school years 2008-09 through 2011-12.  The resolution should be to hold a referendum sometime later this year and ask School District voters to approve a replacement levy cap override in the amount of $1,120,000 as follows: 

· $700,000 in permanent revenue, which is the same amount as in the override that the District is currently operating under.

· $420,000 in nonpermanent revenue for a term of four years to begin with the 2008-09 school year, which would be subject to review and renewal by voters after the term expires.  

Passage by District voters of this recommendation would result in an estimated average increase in property taxes for the District of $51.00 per each $100,000 of property valuation.  This is based on a conservative increase of 5% in the entire District's equalized property valuation.  The actual increase in valuation would be determined by the State.  Any increase above 5% will lessen the property tax paid per $100,000.  The District has experienced an average annual increase of 12% over the last five years.

Why Make The $700,000 Permanent?
The committee believes that the $700,000 should be made permanent for the following reasons: 

1. The $700,000 has been in the School District's budget for the last four years and will be in the budget for the next school year.

2. Despite the $700,000, the actual and proposed permanent cuts necessary to balance the budgets total $712,357 during the five-year period. 

3. Without the $700,000, the actual and proposed permanent cuts necessary to balance the budgets would have been $1,412,357 during the five-year period.  To put that amount into perspective, it is over 12% of our $11.4 million general fund budget for this school year. 

4. It is highly inconceivable that circumstances will so radically change that the District will not continue to need the $700,000 in the future.    

5. It seems sensible to make the $700,000 permanent, instead of asking the public over and over again for it, especially when all reasonable indications are that the need for it is not going to disappear.    

Respectfully submitted by the Budget and Finance Committee, 5/23/2007.  

